
In consideration of public health, open meetings and the Governor's Executive Order No. 7B dated March 
10, 2020 regarding PROTECTION OF PUBLIC HEALTH AND SAFETY DURING COVID-19 PANDEMIC AND 
RESPONSE - FURTHER SUSPENSION OR MODIFICATION OF STATUTES, this meeting will include an 
option for the public to live-stream or phone in to listen to the audio of the meeting. Please note that public 
comment will be received by phone at the beginning and end of this meeting**. Alternatively, the Board 
encourages the public to email any comments for Board consideration 
to NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us 
To listen to the meeting, please call 1-224-572-8160.  PIN:  758 782 786#   
 
Board of Education        3 Primrose Street (virtual meeting) 
June 2, 2020          6:30 p.m. 
 
As citizens of our community, we will conduct ourselves in accordance with Newtown’s Core Character Attributes as  
displayed in our character tree.  We will be responsible for our actions and show respect for each other.  We will interact 
peacefully, productively, and politely.  We will be trustworthy and honest and show compassion toward others.  Newtown’s 
continued success is contingent upon our ability to persevere, to follow through with our commitments, and to stay focused  
on the greater good. 

A G E N D A 
  
 Item 1   PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 Item 2   CELEBRATION OF EXCELLENCE  
 Item 3   CONSENT AGENDA 

• Donation to Hawley School 
• Donation to Newtown High School 
• Correspondence Report 

  
 Item 4   **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 Item 5   REPORTS 

• Chair Report 
• Superintendent’s Report 
• Committee Reports 
• Student Representatives Report 

 
Item 6   OLD BUSINESS 

• Action on   
o English I Curriculum 
o American Literature (English III) Curriculum  

• Action on Policy 3171.1 Non-Lapsing Education Fund  
 
Item 7   NEW BUSINESS 

• First Read of  
o Creative Writing Curriculum 
o Journalism Curriculum 

• Action on Whitsons One-Year Contract Renewal 
• Action on Middle Gate School HVAC Project 
• Action on Pay Down of Verkada Security Camera Lease 
• First Read of Policy 3160 Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers 
• Action on Minutes of May 19, 2020 

 
Item 8   **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION    
Item 9   ADJOURNMENT 
Item 10  EXECUTIVE SESSION 

• Superintendent’s Self-Evaluation 
 
**During the first Public Participation, the Board welcomes commentary regarding items on the agenda.  After being recognized, 
please state your name and address for the record.  We request that speakers be respectful and limit comments to not more 
than three minutes.  The Board of Education does not discuss personnel items or student matters in public.  During the second 
Public Participation, commentary may address the agenda or may introduce issues for the Board to consider in the future.  The 
Board does not engage in dialogue during either public comment period.  If you desire more information or answers to specific 
questions, please email the BOE: NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us   

mailto:NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us
mailto:NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us


Proposed Motions June 2, 2020 

• Move that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which includes the 
donations to Hawley School and Newtown High School and the correspondence report 
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve the English 1 Curriculum  
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve the American Literature (English III) 
Curriculum 
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve Policy 3171.1 Non-Lapsing Education Fund 
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve a one-year renewal “Amendment No. 4” to 
Whitsons initial agreement for food services dated July 1, 2016 with an effective date of 
July 1, 2020.  The terms and conditions in the original agreement as amended will apply. 
 

• Move that the Board of Education award the contract for the Middle Gate School 
Gym/Auditorium air conditioning project to Automated Building Systems (ABS) for a bid 
price of $107,690 
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve the pay down of the remaining three years of 
the Verkada Security Camera lease for $374,797.44 from current available operating 
funds 
 

• Move that the Board of Education approve the minutes of May 19, 2020 

 





















































































P3171.1 

Business and Non-Instructional Operations 

Non-Lapsing Education Fund 

The Newtown Board of Education (Board) may request the Town’s Board of Finance deposit 
into a non-lapsing account any unexpended funds from the Board’s prior fiscal year general 
operating budget, provided such amount does not exceed one percent (1%) the percentage of 
the total budgeted appropriation for education for such prior fiscal year pursuant to as 
referenced in C.G.S. 10-248a. 

Prior to any expenditure from the Non-Lapsing Education Fund the Board of Education shall 
vote to authorize such spending. The transfer of monies shall follow the process as laid out in 
policy 3160 (Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers). 

The Board may designate these funds for a specific purpose. The Board will expend these funds 
for such previously designated specific purpose except that they may also be used for other 
planned, extraordinary or emergency expenditures which may be necessary but not otherwise 
budgeted. 

The account shall be subject to the annual audit as required by State statute. The Board 
shall review the fund balance on an annual basis. 

(cf. 3160 – Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers) 

Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes 

10-222 Appropriations and budget 10-248a Unexpended education funds 
account 

Policy adopted: April 4, 2017 
NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS, Newtown, Connecticut 











































































































Middle Gate School – Gym Air Conditioning Project 
 
Original Budget - $45,000 (based on installing ductless split a/c units) 
 
Revised design for two rooftop air conditioning units. 
 
Project was out for bid in April 2020 with bid opening on April 23, 2020. 
 
Received seven bids ranging from $127,516 to $212,400.  Low bidder is Perfectemp from 
Plainville, CT. 
 
Explored alternative options to reduce cost: 
 1.  Trane via US Communities purchasing program. 
  Provided a bid price of $126,823 
  
 2.  Automated Building Systems (ABS) via CT DAS contract 
  Provide a bid price of $107,690* 
 

*ABS has proposed alternate scope to replace existing heating units in-kind with air 
conditioning. 
 

Recommendation is to pursue Option 2 via ABS. 



Verkada Security Camera System Payment Proposal for Consideration - June 2, 2020

The District Security Camera system was upgraded last year via a five year lease purchase arrangement.

The first installment was paid in June of the 2018-19 fiscal year.

The second installment will be due this June, of the 2019-20 fiscal year.

The three remaining installments will be due in each of the next three fiscal years, as detailed below.

There is no prepayment penalty and no interest forgiveness with prepayment.

Payment Schedule Due Date Amount

2018-19 Invoice Date 6/20/2019 125,007.48$    Paid  -   (included a $75.00 Documentation fee)

2019-20 Due Date 6/20/2020 124,932.48$    Included in this years' Operating Budget

2020-21 Due Date 6/20/2021 124,932.48$    Included in next years' Operating Budget

2021-22 Due Date 6/20/2022 124,932.48$    To be included in the 2021-22 proposed Operating Budget

2022-23 Due Date 6/20/2023 124,932.48$    To be included in the 2022-23 proposed Operating Budget

Consideration, due to our current financial position, can be given to pre paying one, two or three of these future installments.

One year would remove the need to budget this amount for the 2022-23 budget.

Two years would remove the need to budget this amount for the 2021-2022 and 2022-23 budgets.

Three years would remove the need to budget this amount for the 2021-2022 and 2022-23 budgets and give the BOE the

  opportunity to reallocate the amount that is currently included in the 2020-21 approved Operating Budget.

Moving forward with the three year option will reduce the current anticipated remaining expenditure balance by $374,797.44

Other Options:

Total amount for one year = 124,932.48$    

Total amount for two years = 249,864.96$    

Total amount for three years = 374,797.44$    



P3160(a)

Business/Non-Instructional Operations

Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers

In accordance with Connecticut General Statutes §10-222, the Newtown Board of Education 
shall prepare an itemized estimate of its budget each year for submission to the Board of Finance 
and the Legislative Council for review and appropriation.  Such budget estimate shall include, 
but is not limited to, the following major object line item categories: 

100 - Salaries 
200 - Employee Benefits 
300 - Purchased Professional Services 
400 - Purchased Property Services 
500 - Other Purchased Services 
600 - Supplies 
700 - Property 
800 - Other 

Following the annual appropriation, the Board of Education shall meet and revise such itemized 
estimate, if necessary, and adopt a final appropriated budget for the year.  Line items in the 
budget may be allocated more specifically by the Superintendent or his/her designee in the 
development, administration and monitoring of the budget after the initial approval of the budget 
by the Board of Education.  The Superintendent shall present for Board approval any proposed 
additional staff that exceeds the staffing summary approved concurrent with the fiscal year 
budget. Hiring of additional staff that would be legally mandated will be brought to the Board for 
approval at the next scheduled Board meeting if all attempts for the Board of Education to meet 
prior to the hiring are unsuccessful.

The Superintendent and/or his/her designee shall be responsible for administering and 
monitoring the budget through the course of the year.  The Superintendent or his/her designee 
shall maintain a system of appropriate expenditures and encumbrance accounting that is 
organized to conform to the requirements for State and Federal accounting reports.  A monthly 
budget report shall be prepared in the same format as the annual object detail budget (as a 
minimum), showing for each major object code line item, the appropriated budget amount, 
transfers, expenditure to date, encumbered amounts, and current balance. 

Such budget report shall be presented to the Board of Education at the regularly scheduled 
meeting in the month following the period for which such report is prepared, except the year-end 
report which shall be completed and presented by the end of August.  The year-end report shall 
reflect all major object codes in positive balance. The Superintendent or designee shall 
recommend to the Board of Education and the Board shall approve transfers from one major 
object code to another.



P3160(b)

Business/Non-Instructional Operations

Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers (continued)

Any movement by the Board to expend funds that would otherwise render a major object code in 
a negative balance shall be preceded by a Motion to Transfer Funds between major object codes 
to maintain a positive balance in the account from which the funds will be expended. However, 
this action would not take place if there were expected incoming supplemental funds recognized 
by the Board.

For effective and efficient administration of day-to-day operations, budget transfer authority is 
granted to the Superintendent or the Director of Business, as his/her designee, under the 
following restrictions: 

No transfers within major object codes, whether individual or cumulative, of $10,000 or more 
shall be made unless authorized by the Board.

If the emergency transfer of $50,000 or less is needed and the Board is unable to meet in 
advance, the Board will take action at its next regularly scheduled meeting. In addition, all 
transfers within an object summary category under $10,000 will also be approved at the next 
meeting.

The Board of Education shall not expend more than the amount of the total appropriation and the 
amount of money received from other sources for school purposes.  If any occasion arises 
whereby additional funds are needed by the Board of Education, the Chairperson of the Board of 
Education shall notify the Board of Finance, Board of Selectman, or appropriating authority and 
submit a request for such necessary additional funds.  No additional funds shall be expended 
until such supplemental appropriation is granted and no supplemental expenditures shall be made 
in excess of those so authorized. 

Adding Funds to the Non-Lapsing Educational Account

1. Each year, before August 31st, the Newtown Public Schools Director of Business will 
recommend to the Board to deposit into a non-lapsing account any unexpended funds from the 
Board’s prior fiscal year general operating budget, provided such amount does not exceed the 
percentage of the total budgeted appropriation for education for such prior fiscal year as 
referenced in C.G.S. 10-248a. an unexpended amount consistent with the Connecticut Statute 10-
248a not to exceed 1% of the previous year’s budgeted education appropriation to be placed into 
the non-lapsing education account

2. Each year, before August 31st, the Board will forward a request to transfer unexpended funds 
from the previous year’s budgeted education appropriation, to the non-lapsing education 
account. The transfer request will include each account number and the amount to be 
transferred. If known, the specific use for the funds will be communicated.



P3160(c)

Business/Non-Instructional Operations

Budget Procedures and Line Item Transfers (continued)

Removing Funds from the Non-Lapsing Educational Account

The Board will vote to forward a request and explanation to the Board of Finance for use of funds 
from the Non-Lapsing Education Account. Consistent with the Connecticut Statute 10-248a, the use 
can be for any educational purpose. If appropriate, this request will also include a financial impact 
sheet.

Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes

10-222 Appropriations and budget. (as amended by PA 13-60, An Act 
Concerning the Consolidation of Non-Educational Services)

Charter, Town of Newtown, 2008, P. 28

Policy adopted: April 4, 2017 NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS
Newtown, Connecticut





Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held virtually on May 19, 2020 at 7:00 p.m. 
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    R. Bienkowski  
D. Leidlein (absent)    3  Staff 
J. Vouros                             Public by phone   

 R. Harriman-Stites (left 9:33 pm)     
 D. Zukowski  
 H. Jojo  
 M.Chand 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m. with Board members joining virtually and by 
phone.  The meeting was also being recorded.  Board members on video were Mr. Delia,  
Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Mrs. Zukowski, Ms. Jojo and Mr. Chand along with  
Mrs. Uberti, Mr. Bienkowski, Mrs. Petersen, Dr. Longobucco, Mr. Einhorn and Mrs. Marks.   
Mr. Vouros and Dr. Rodrigue joined by phone as well as members of the public. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mrs. Ku asked to move the English I and III curriculum to after the financial report. 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of May 5, 2020, the donation to Newtown High School, and the 
correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation - none 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku said the Regional Advisory Team advising Commissioner Cardona met 
today regarding reopening considerations. We discussed the pros and cons of three models for 
reopening the schools which include half-day attendance alternating in the morning and 
afternoons, alternating days of attendance, or individualized learning with in-person instruction 
with distance learning.  There is frustration about the decisions that have to be made.  She 
asked for volunteers for the administrators’ contract negotiations, the Re-Entry Committee, and 
also the Hawley HVAC Project for a representative to attend the Public Building and Site 
meetings.  CABE has asked for a resolution for next years’ legislative session due in August.  
The Superintendent’s evaluation is also coming up in June.  Congratulations to Dan Delia who 
was named Teacher of the Year at Woodside Intermediate School. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if the committee would be discussing unanticipated expenses like masks.   
Dr. Rodrigue said there was a Superintendent’s group that put a cost estimate together to 
provide masks each day.  The State will not be purchasing masks and it hasn’t been decided if 
each district will be required to have them.  We have been identifying cost items.   
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Policy Committee would be starting the 4000 series and cleaning 
up some in the 5000 series that had updates regarding harassment, Title IX, and the student 
grievance procedure.   
 
Mr. Vouros reported at the April 28 Curriculum and Instruction Committee meeting the English I 
and III curricula were addressed.  At the May 12 meeting there was a sixth grade Spanish 
update.  There is a plan in place to evaluate progression of language between seventh and  
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ninth grades.  When this articulation takes place he feels the language arts teachers will have 
input.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue reports that with distance learning we were monitoring 
student engagement and interactions with students.  We collected data through teachers and 
found that 86% of the students were fully engaged and 2.6% were minimal or had no 
engagement.  She thanked the teachers and administrators who have done an outstanding job.  
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the SEL component.  We are having a district-wide event to express 
artistic talent and hopes everyone gets involved on May 29 and throughout that weekend.  
Parents will receive information this Thursday.  The Town also agreed to participate.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites appreciated keeping the students engaged and asked the feedback from 
families of students with minimal engagement and the issues families are struggling with. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue has spoken to those families and they have the technology they need.  Most of 
what she is hearing a lot is those students were struggling when they left, especially if they had 
one-on-one support.  Also, the motivation is critical so we are working with parents individually.  
Some students not engaged earlier are coming back online.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked if any families had parents who are essential workers so they have a 
babysitter or someone who is not able to help as much. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we do have families in that situation but what is important is not having to do 
the work at a specific time has helped.  The Western Connecticut Superintendent’s Association 
just sent a survey to ask how many of us took that approach.  They can do the work later when 
parents can support them.  Counselors will also meet with students to help.   
 
Mr. Delia asked what efforts were being made to be sure the teachers are supported with them 
working from home and if they are struggling. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said she has been working with the president of the union and we work with our 
administrators.  We do meet with staff, especially those with young children at home.  That’s a 
reason we moved to quiet Fridays to have time learning new apps.  Mrs. Uberti and Dr. Purcaro 
have been excellent in knowing what those needs are.  They still have PLC time and meet with 
administrators.  The teachers have done an outstanding job. 
 
Student Representatives: 
Ms. Jojo reported that with one more day to the start of reopening they are excited to see a 
glimpse of the quarantine ending   
Mr. Chand reported that the seniors are thrilled that the staff and administrators care about 
making our time at NHS special including the graduation plans.   
Ms. Jojo said many students have been taking the AP tests the past two weeks which have 
been shortened to 45 minutes and students can use notes.  There are also make-up days in 
June. 
Mr. Chand said that as the exams come to a close they are all excited for the celebrations at the 
end of the year.   
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending April 30, 2020.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski presented the financial report which included some changes in the Purchased 
Property Services and the Other Purchases services accounts.  The additional tuition expense  
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is primarily the result of the Excess Cost Grant providing less offset due to a couple of students 
exiting.   
Mr. Delia said we would have to discuss the final payment for transportation and asked when 
that would occur. 
Mr. Bienkowski said all payments to All-Star have been made at this point.  They presented us 
with reduced expenses for portions of March, April, May and June.  The expenses we haven’t 
completed are ones for special education transportation services.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski said there has been some talk about drivers being paid base salary which was 
not what they were getting before schools closed down.  Also, was there any chance the bus 
company went for PPP? 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said there has been talk early in the process because there was concern about 
the pay but Mr. Dufour didn’t know how to include those extra services drivers signed up for 
such as field trips.  The bottom line is there is no consistent way to determine what the drivers 
have made so it was decided to pay them for their regular daily routes.  Regarding PPP, they 
didn’t participate in that at all.  That was reserved for smaller companies.  Whitsons have 
participated in the PPP program but not bus drivers. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if we paid All-Star for field trips or sports runs even though they 
aren’t happening now.  She wanted to be sure we aren’t paying for something they aren’t doing. 
Mr. Bienkowski said the sports trips are in a different account and no payments were made for 
those activities. 
 
Mrs. Ku referred to the rate of reimbursement with the Excess Cost Grant and asked if it was 
just based on the number of districts that applied for the grant and the number of students. 
Mr. Bienkowski said two of our students had withdrawn so they weren’t included in the March 
data submission which caused a drop in the grant. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – New Business 
First Read of English I and III American Literature Curriculum: 
Abi Marks, English Department Chair, spoke about the revisions to the English I and III 
American Literature curriculum. The goal of the revisions was to create concept-based units, 
align with conceptual scope and sequence that builds grades 9 to 11, ensure skill-building is 
aligned with CT Core Standards, maintain flexibility in choice of texts within units, and plan 
common assessments with units.  English I is for ninth grade students and English III American 
Literature is an eleventh grade course. 
 
Item 5 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Sociology Curriculum.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Western Studies I and II 
Curriculum.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mrs. Uberti stated that the curriculum was just Western Studies which was a combination of I 
and II. 
Mr. Delia moved to amend the motion to remove “I and II” from the description.  Mr. Cruson 
seconded. 
Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Western Studies curriculum. 
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 5144.1 Use of Physical 
Force/Physical Restraint/Seclusion/Exclusionary Time Out.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski had six comments on this policy.  On Page b under Conditions Pertaining to the 
Use of Physical Restraint and/or Seclusion under C that no students shall be placed in 
seclusion she asked if these all applied to involuntary physical force as well as seclusion and if 
wherever seclusion is listed that and/or involuntary physical force be listed. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the policy committee forwarded these questions to Mrs. Petersen.  
The policies come from CABE and we followed their advice to the letter.  She asked Mr. Cruson 
to go through the policies on her behalf. 
Mr. Cruson said the committee looked at these and sent them to Mrs. Petersen and took 
guidance from her because of how complex this is.   
 
Mrs. Petersen said this policy comes from CABE and our attorneys and everything needs to be 
spelled out in each of these.  Sometimes seclusion is not explained as well.   
Mrs. Zukowski asked if the CABE recommended policy was in the appendix at the end of the 
policy.  She had concerns about what was in the policy and the appendix. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Zukowski moved to amend the motion to change section C subsection a and 
subsection b where the word seclusion is it will now say seclusion and/or involuntary physical 
restraint. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski said it would make it more consistent with the content used in Appendix A. 
Mr. Delia thought physical restraint and seclusion were two different things. 
Mrs. Petersen said the two are different but you can have a seclusion and restraint at the same 
time.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski wanted the merge of physical restraint and seclusion to be consistent with both 
sections of the Appendix. 
Mr. Cruson stated that the Appendix is part of the regulation which we are not voting on 
because they are decided by the administration. The administration can mold the regulation. 
Mrs. Zukowski said if the policy applies to all students, the regulation is inconsistent with the 
policy 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites called the question.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
Vote: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Mrs. Zukowski) Motion passes. 
 
Vote on amendment regarding section C subsection a and C subsection b change: 2 ayes, 4 
nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Cruson, Mr. Vouros, Mrs. Harriman-Stites) Motion fails. 
 
Mr. Delia called a point of order and asked the Board to please stick with Robert’s Rules in 
speaking out and not being recognized by the Chair. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski referred to Item J on page “d.” 
MOTION: Mrs. Zukowski moved to change the phrase “any use of physical restraint or seclusion 
on a student to “any use of physical restraint or seclusion on a student at risk.” There was no 
second. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski said it was clear that her level of detail was not supported by the rest of the 
Board. 
MOTION: Mrs. Zukowski called the question.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. 
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Mr. Delia wanted to add something to the overall motion and wanted to speak to this policy. 
Mrs. Zukowski withdrew her motion to call the question. 
Mrs. Ku said because it was seconded the Board had to vote on calling the question. 
Vote: 1 aye, 5 nay (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Delia, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Mrs. Zukowski) Motion 
fails.   
 
Mr. Delia clarified that we are voting on the policy, not the regulation. 
Mr. Cruson said the Board votes on policy and regulations are there for our reference in looking 
at the policy. 
Dr. Rodrigue said this has been gone over by our attorney.  If we are going to make too many 
changes we should take it back to the attorney because there are reasons for everything.   
 
Vote: 5 ayes 1 nay (Mrs. Zukowski) Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 5151.5 Suicide 
Prevention Intervention.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Mr. Cruson said in the first sentence we removed the word “Public.”  Also, we did not decide to 
make any changes addressed in the questions that were sent.  
 
Mrs. Zukowski referred to the language in the grade report and the page “c” regulations. 
MOTION: Mrs. Zukowski moved to amend the motion to replace the words if deemed “high risk” 
with the words if deemed at “immediate risk.”   
Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said there is a huge difference in high risk and immediate risk.  The flow chart in 
the policy is in the regulations which could be changed by us rather than changing wording in 
the policy. 
Mrs. Petersen stated that high risk is very different from immediate risk and cautioned changing 
this.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski said the policy says if deemed high risk the student will not be left alone.  The 
procedure for high risk is level two and does not include monitoring students and not being left 
alone.   
 
Mrs. Ku said the issue is understood.  We should leave the policy as is and the administration 
can work with the regulation to be consistent with the policy. 
Dr. Rodrigue said we can look at the regulations again which are more for our staff who follow 
this practice but we can make it clearer. 
 
Vote on amendment:  6 nays. Motion fails. 
Vote to approve policy:  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – New Business (continued) 
Middle/High School Graduation Programs: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the middle school moving-up 
and high school graduation programs.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that principals worked with the staff to develop these plans and will bring a 
respectable closure to the year.  Part one of the program will be a virtual ceremony with multiple 
pre-recorded segments which will be combined into one video.  Part 2 will be more personal  
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with cluster teachers and will be released as a video for students and families.  We want them to 
know how proud we are of them moving to the high school.  Students will receive their Moving- 
Up Certificates prior to the program as well as a printed program with student names with pick-
up at specific times.  They will also have photos taken. 
Mr. Einhorn said this was a very special class and they tried to model this after what we’ve been 
doing for many years and acknowledging our students with names being read.  They will see 
their teachers and receive their certificates with a chance to say good-bye. 
 
Mr. Delia asked what this would look like. 
Mr. Einhorn said this will be in scheduled waves a cluster at a time so students have time to see 
their teachers.  We will use the primary lot at the middle school for people to circle into.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked if students would get out of their cars to get the certificate. 
Mr. Einhorn stated that tables will be set up for certificates or possibly they will be brought to the 
car. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked how much time will be needed. 
Mr. Einhorn said they are expecting two minutes per person. Not everyone will want to 
participate so some will get their certificates through the mail. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the high school graduation plan is complex and extremely important.  
For the in-person ceremony they will drive up to the front parking lot to a designated spot with a 
stage set up.  Photos will be taken walking across stage.  Student would go to another location 
for a photo and then pick up diploma and return to their car and leave with their family. 
 
Dr. Longobucco said this was a six-part plan for the 411 students who will graduate over three 
days.  There will be 20 cars waiting in spaces and 40 students per hour will graduate.  The 
video will be compiled with pre-recorded speeches, the choir and all 411 students walking 
across the stage which will look like a traditional graduation ceremony.  Students are excited 
about the parade on June 15 and we have suggested that a parent drive.  They will be lead by 
the policy and there will be a video of the cap and gown pick-up and the parade. 
  
Mr. Delia asked if students would be sent guidelines such as wearing a mask. 
Dr. Longobucco said she was working with Donna Culbert, Health Director, and if we can space 
the students out more than six feet we hope they won’t have to wear a mask crossing the stage. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if there was an area if teachers want to be there as they graduate. 
Dr. Longobucco said we have to wait on that piece.  We need teachers to help in the parking lot 
so we broke them in to two-hour shifts and teachers will be able to watch for a two-hour period. 
 
Mrs. Ku said her main concern was that often during ceremonies such as this students are not 
thinking about rules.  She appreciates the detail in this plan.  We need to celebrate this 
momentous event and was glad you found a way to do that. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites left the meeting at 9:33 p.m. prior to the vote. 
Vote: 5 ayes.  Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the proposed middle school 
staffing change for the 2020-2021 school year.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said that we are asking to include a middle school math interventionist position 
next year to meet the needs of our struggling math students.  Foreseeing additional support in  



Board of Education    -7-    May 19, 2020 
 
the areas we looked at changing the title of that position to SRBI Coordinator which requires a 
092.  This is still a teacher level position and would still support students through intervention in  
math as well as support in the school as the SRBI Coordinator.  It would increase the level of 
responsibility for this position including helping to coach teachers.  We would like to include a 
stipend of 8% for this position as other coordinators receive.     
 
Mr. Delia asked the budget impact. 
Dr. Rodrigue said it would be between $8,000 and $9,000. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked if this was added because of COVID 19 issues or the SRBI program. 
Dr. Rodrigue said this would be a long-term need but also due to COVID when you think of 
struggling learners.  There will be an increased number of students needing these services. 
 
Vote: 5 ayes.  Motion passes. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the second staffing change does not require action as there is no budgetary 
impact.  We want to focus on the World Language program in grades K-5.  The Spanish 
program has its own definitive space in the schedule.  This is a good time to put grade six on 
pause for now and focus on the K-5 program since it will be new to grade five next year.  Using 
the proposed position for grade six will help with scheduling. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said another consideration is looking ahead at how trying to add Spanish to sixth 
grade would impact that group moving forward.  We would have to modify what seventh and 
eighth grade Spanish would look like for those sixth graders.  
 
Mr. Cruson confirmed this was a one-year pause and the fifth graders this year will get Spanish 
in sixth grade.  If we repurpose this .5 position which was supposed to be for sixth grade, we will 
have to add another .5 position for the following year.   
 
Mrs. Uberti stated that next year will be the first year that K-8 will be on a common schedule.  
We might have to increase the FTE for Spanish but staff may be able to be shared K-8.  We are 
also going to look at students taking a second language after Spanish.   
 
First Read of Policy 3171.1 Non-lapsing Education Fund: 
Mr. Cruson said the overall goal of this policy was to make it so we hopefully won’t have to 
change it every time the State makes a change to the statute and he reviewed the revisions. 
 
Mr. Delia suggested that since this refers to Policy 3160 we might want to look at them at the 
same time. 
Mr. Cruson said that policy is just procedures of the budget. 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that in Policy 3160 there is another reference to not exceeding 1% so that 
needs to be changed in that policy also. 
 
Mrs. Ku said we can pass the policy at a later date if there is a conflict.   
Mr. Delia said this was a first read and asked if the Policy Committee would consider bringing 
the other policy to the table.   
Mr. Cruson said they would look at that policy again. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski said that in the CIP/Finance Committee meeting Sandy Roussas noted the word 
“planned” as it could have an impact on financial planning.  We don’t need the vote of the Board 
of Finance for us to take money from the fund.  She sent a note to Bob Tait regarding the  
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difference between appropriation and funding.  We might end up doing actions that might not 
seem like we were being cooperative.  We need to understand the appropriations process for  
capital improvements.  Certain things have a multi-board process. She thinks we should talk to 
the Board of Finance regarding that word and bring in other boards about the process. 
Mrs. Ku said before we bring in other boards we should have the conversation with our Board 
and Business Director regarding the questions Mrs. Zukowski was bringing up in the 
CIP/Finance committee.   
Mr. Delia said that policy would be part of the discussion at that meeting. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said the word planned was inserted to address the possibility and concern about 
us planning uses for the non-lapsing fund.  It has nothing to do with other boards or agencies.  It 
has to do with our CIP.  If we have a CIP project and want to offer financial support to move that 
project along this is the only way we could do it.   
 
Mr. Delia agreed with Mr. Bienkowski and appreciated his clarification. 
Mrs. Zukowski also appreciated his clarification but felt it was important to see Policy 3160. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the HVAC project for Hawley 
School for indoor air quality improvements be referred to the Public Building and Site 
Commission for project review and management.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Mrs. Ku spoke with Dan Rosenthal and Bob Mitchell and they are anxious to get this project 
going. If we transfer project to Public Building and Site and they will set up a team including  
Mr. Gerbert, Mr. Bienkowski and Board members.  The team will interview contractors and 
make recommendations.  The $300,000 was approved by Board of Finance. 
 
Vote: 5 ayes.  Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the continuation of the school 
activities fund accounts.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said this is something we do annually. 
Mrs. Ku stated that part of our policy is to approve this on an annual basis. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation - none  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes. 
Motion passes. 
 
Item 8 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:12 p.m. 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
             Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
         Secretary 
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